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Soaring Pension Contributions Pose Huge Budget Challenge for City of Milwaukee 
Police Force Suffers Harshest Consequences in Proposed Budget 

 
A need for massive increases in the city of Milwaukee’s contribution to its employee pension fund is 
likely to make 2020 the first in a string of deeply challenging city budgets, according to a new report 
from the nonpartisan, independent Wisconsin Policy Forum. 
 
To address a huge jump in the contribution that is projected to hit in 2023, Milwaukee Mayor Tom 
Barrett’s proposed 2020 budget includes an $8 million deposit in the city’s pension reserve and 
suggests that even larger contributions will be needed in the following two budgets. This likely will 
exert pressure to increase property taxes in future years beyond the $9.8 million increase proposed 
for 2020 – or squeeze out funding for other priorities. 
 
These budget pressures also could add to a growing backlog of needed infrastructure projects, the 
report finds. Meanwhile, the city is increasingly unlikely to be able to rely on a dwindling reserve fund 
for a financial cushion. 
 
The new budget brief is part of the Forum’s annual look at local government budgets in Milwaukee 
and, for the first time this year, Madison. 
 
Pension contribution looms  
 
For the city of Milwaukee, the budget debate centers on its pension contribution, projected to soar 
from $70 million in 2019 to $158 million by 2023. To cushion the blow, the mayor and his budget 
team propose a build-up of the pension reserve in the intervening years. 
 
If the 2023 pension projection pans out, the city contribution would swallow up more than half (51%) 
of the city’s property tax levy that year, compared to 24% in the proposed budget. The severity of that 
challenge “is difficult to overstate,” according to the report. 
 
The adjustment is due, in part, to a decision by the city’s pension board to reduce assumptions for 
future pension fund investment returns from the current 8.0% to 7.5%. This places Milwaukee more 
in line with investment return assumptions used by other public pension systems but means the city 
will have to provide more funding to cover the liability for projected benefits. 
 
Potential options to reduce the city’s pension liability could include increasing employee 
contributions, reducing benefits for new employees, or modifying cost-of-living adjustments for 
retirees, the report suggests. However, these could affect the city’s ability to attract and retain 
employees or in some cases may be challenged in court. 
 
Police sworn strength takes hit 
 
After years of largely sheltering the city’s police department from budget reductions that eliminated 
more than 100 city positions in the past decade, the mayor’s 2020 budget proposal cuts the police 
force, through vacancies or attrition, by 60 sworn officer positions and a total of 85 FTEs. 
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Our report examines the size of Milwaukee’s police force relative to its population and finds that in 
2018, it was roughly in line with five other peer cities that most closely match Milwaukee in size and 
violent crime rate: Baltimore, Detroit, Indianapolis, Memphis, and Nashville. 
 
Pressure for more tax hikes or service cuts 
 
The proposed 2020 budget calls for a $9.8 million, or 3.5%, increase in the city’s property tax levy, 
which would be Milwaukee’s second-largest percentage increase in a decade. Yet that increase does 
not benefit city departments, as the $8 million pension reserve contribution and a $4.9 million 
increase for city debt consume all of it and require a cut in the levy dedicated to general city 
purposes.   
 
The report notes that given the aforementioned pension funding challenges and a dwindling Tax 
Stabilization Fund (one of the city’s key reserves that is intended to limit annual property tax 
increases), this likely won’t be the last time Milwaukee leaders will have to consider a property tax 
increase that outpaces inflation. This presents a dilemma for a city where a high share of residents 
live in poverty, limiting their capacity to bear tax increases, and where other local governments, 
including Milwaukee County and Milwaukee Public Schools, also face budget challenges that may 
require sizable property tax levy increases.  
 
“It is clear that, barring an infusion of sales tax or state shared revenues, property taxes will need to 
increase at a rate that exceeds the typical 1.5-to-2% growth in inflation for the foreseeable future if 
city residents wish to see core services maintained at existing levels,” the report finds. 
 
Looking ahead 
 
The report notes one of the problematic consequences of the city’s budget woes is that it precludes 
consideration of enhanced, proactive investment in areas such as lead abatement, affordable 
housing, or public safety. 
 
The report concludes that a bright spot in the 2020 budget proposal is the fact that it spares most 
departments from sweeping cuts, finances immediate capital needs, and takes initial steps to 
address the city’s long-term pension problem with the $8 million reserve contribution. 
 
But, it warns, “those accomplishments will be far more difficult to attain in the years to come. As bad 
as the present may seem, the worst of the storm clouds remain on the horizon.” 
 
Go here to read the 2020 Milwaukee City budget brief.  
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